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I ask that my colleagues join me in thanking 

Bill and Faith Collins—a true public service 
family—for their commitment to improving their 
community. 

f 

COMMEMORATION OF TAIWAN’S 2– 
28 MASSACRE 

HON. SCOTT GARRETT 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. GARRETT of New Jersey. Madam 
Speaker, I rise today to recognize the 62nd 
commemoration of Taiwan’s ‘‘2–28 Massacre.’’ 

On February 28, 1947, the brutal arrest of a 
female civilian in Taipei led to large-scale pro-
tests by the native Taiwanese against the re-
pression of Chiang Kai-shek’s Chinese Nation-
alists, who occupied Taiwan on behalf of the 
Allied Forces after Japan’s defeat in 1945. 

During the following days, Chiang’s govern-
ment sent troops from mainland China to the 
island. The Chinese soldiers began capturing 
and executing leading Taiwanese lawyers, 
doctors, students, and other citizens. 

It is estimated that at least 18,000 people 
lost their lives during the turmoil. During the 
following four decades, the Chinese National-
ists continued to rule Taiwan under a martial 
law system that lasted until 1987. 

The 2–28 event had far-reaching implica-
tions. Over the next half-century, the Tai-
wanese democracy movement that grew out 
of the incident helped pave the way for Tai-
wan’s momentous transformation from a dicta-
torship under the Chinese Nationalists to a 
thriving and pluralistic democracy. 

In some ways, the 2–28 incident was similar 
to the ‘‘Boston Massacre’’ that occurred in the 
Massachusetts colony in 1770. Both events 
launched a movement toward full democracy 
and helped galvanize a struggle for independ-
ence. 

I urge other Members to join me in com-
memorating this important historical event. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO CAPTAIN BRAD 
CONNORS, USN 

HON. ELTON GALLEGLY 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. GALLEGLY. Madam Speaker, I rise in 
tribute to Captain Brad Connors, USN, who 
will be retiring after turning over command of 
Naval Base Ventura County on Friday. 

I have worked closely on a number of en-
deavors with Captain Connors over the past 
three years. He is the consummate profes-
sional military officer and gentleman. 

Since he graduated the United States Naval 
Academy in 1982 and earned his wings in 
1984, Captain Connors has logged more than 
4,500 flight hours and 900 carrier landings in 
several different aircraft. He has served as 
squadron executive officer and commander 
and flew missions over Iraq in support of Op-
eration Southern Watch. During this tour, his 
squadron was awarded the Navy’s ‘‘Battle E’’ 
in recognition of superior squadron readiness 
and mission performance. 

Following a Korean Peninsula deployment 
onboard USS Kittyhawk, Captain Connors led 

a multi-squadron maintenance detachment in 
support of TopGun’s transition to F/A18s and 
the very first Strike Fighter Instructor Course. 

In December 1995, Captain Connors be-
came an instructor at the Naval Strike Warfare 
Center in Nevada. His first official duty was to 
serve on the integration team that facilitated 
the merger of ‘‘TopGun,’’ ‘‘Strike,’’ and 
‘‘TopDome’’ into the newly formed Naval 
Strike and Air Warfare Center (NSAWC). Fol-
lowing NSAWC’s commissioning, Captain 
Connors became its first Air Wing Training Of-
ficer. Under his direction, integrated air war-
fare training and standardization went through 
a complete renaissance, including develop-
ment of the Air Interdiction Mission Com-
mander’s Course the very first Strike Leader 
flying syllabus. 

Captain Connors also served as Cruiser De-
stroyer Group ONE’s Air Operations and Op-
erations Officer onboard the USS Constella-
tion following graduation from the Naval War 
College. During this tour, Captain Connors 
contributed to Iraqi Freedom operational plan-
ning, flew combat missions, and oversaw the 
integration of more than 140 coalition combat-
ants in support of the operation’s maritime ob-
jectives. 

At Naval Base Ventura County, Captain 
Connors commands its more than 90 tenants, 
6,000 military personnel, 9,000 civilian em-
ployees and 3,000 contractors at Point Mugu, 
the Naval Construction Battalion Center at 
Port Hueneme, the Channel Islands Air Na-
tional Guard, 146th Airlift Wing, and the base’s 
36,000-square-mile sea test range—the larg-
est in the world. He has done an exemplary 
job. 

Madam Speaker, I know my colleagues will 
join me in thanking Captain Brad Connors for 
his decades of service to his country and the 
U.S. Navy and in wishing him great success in 
his retirement. 

f 

‘MR. AMIGO 2008’ JOSÉ SULAIMÁN 

HON. SOLOMON P. ORTIZ 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. ORTIZ. Madam Speaker, I rise today to 
commend the 2008 ‘‘Mr. Amigo,’’ José 
Sulaimán, chosen recently by the Mr. Amigo 
Association of Brownsville, TX, and Mata-
moros, Tamaulipas, in Mexico. Sulaimán has 
spent his life in the sport of boxing, best 
known as the president of the World Boxing 
Council for more than three decades. 

The Mr. Amigo Award began in 1964 as an 
annual tribute to an outstanding Mexican cit-
izen who has made a lasting contribution dur-
ing the previous year to international solidarity 
and goodwill. ‘‘Mr. Amigo’’ acts as an ambas-
sador between our two countries and presides 
over the annual Charro Days festival. 

The Charro Days festival, held in Browns-
ville and Matamoros, is an opportunity to enjoy 
the unique border culture of the Rio Grande 
Valley area. A Lenten event, much like Mardi 
Gras in New Orleans, the festival was orga-
nized in 1937 by the Brownsville Chamber of 
Commerce to recognize Mexican culture and 
was named in honor of the charros, ‘‘dashing 
Mexican gentlemen cowboys.’’ The festival in-
cludes parades complete with floats, as well 
as street dances, a carnival, mariachi and ma-

rimba concerts, and ballet folklorico perform-
ances by school students. 

In 1968, Sulaimán joined the World Boxing 
Council (WBC) and quickly moved through the 
ranks. In 1975, Sulaimán was unanimously 
elected president of the WBC and has served 
in that capacity ever since. Under his leader-
ship, the WBC has instituted many new rules 
and regulations regarding boxers’ safety and 
welfare, and has funded brain injury research 
programs at UCLA. Outside of boxing, 
Sulaimán, who speaks Spanish, English, Ara-
bic, Italian, Portuguese and French, success-
fully operates a medical supply company in 
Mexico. 

The United States-Mexico border has a 
unique, blended history of cowboys, bandits, 
lawmen, farmers, fishermen, oil riggers, sol-
diers, scientists, entrepreneurs, and teachers. 
The Charro Days festival reflects that deep 
sense of shared history and experiences, 
which is needed now more than ever. It is a 
time for all of us to not only remember our 
past, but to celebrate our future. 

The Charro Days festival and the Mr. Amigo 
Award unite sister cities on both sides of the 
border and send a message that we are 
neighbors, and friends that trust, understand, 
and respect each other. We share a language, 
customs, and experiences unique to our com-
munities, and during Charro Days we take 
time to celebrate our distinctive culture. 

I urge my colleagues to join me in com-
mending José Sulaimán, the 2008 Mr. Amigo, 
as well as the cities of Brownsville and Mata-
moros, for their dedication to international 
goodwill between the United States and Mex-
ico. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. ADAM H. PUTNAM 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. PUTNAM. Madam Speaker, on Monday, 
February 23, 2009, I incorrectly recorded two 
votes. Please let the record show that I in-
tended to vote the following way: roll No. 72— 
‘‘nay,’’ roll No. 73—‘‘nay.’’ 

f 

SAFE DRUG DISPOSAL ACT OF 2009 

HON. JAMES P. MORAN 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. MORAN of Virginia. Madam Speaker, I 
rise today to join my colleague, Congressman 
INSLEE, to support the ‘‘Safe Drug Disposal Act 
of 2009,’’ legislation that will address the risks 
to our families, our communities, and the envi-
ronment from unwanted or unused drugs that 
are left in the home or that are disposed of im-
properly. 

Drug waste is a problem at every juncture of 
the health care system. Medications can accu-
mulate in numerous settings—in nursing 
homes, hospitals, and hospice care facilities, 
and in home-based care settings and private 
residences. To encourage safe disposal of 
these drugs, many communities have devel-
oped take-back programs or sponsored collec-
tion events that allow consumers to properly 
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dispose of unwanted or unused drugs. These 
programs reduce the quantity of unused phar-
maceuticals entering the environment and re-
duce the amount of drugs available for diver-
sion, theft, abuse, or accidental poisoning. 

While these programs are clearly of benefit 
to the consumer, they can be difficult to ad-
minister because, under current law, a rep-
resentative of law enforcement must be 
present to take custody of medications that 
are classified as controlled substances. This 
bill will amend the Controlled Substances Act 
to allow end users, or caretakers of an end 
user, to safely dispose of unused prescription 
drugs and over-the-counter drugs through 
Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) ap-
proved state-run drug take-back programs. 
This bill also prohibits pharmaceutical compa-
nies from recommending flushing as a safe 
means of disposal on prescription drug labels. 

PHARMACEUTICALS IN SURFACE WATERS AND IN 
DRINKING WATER SUPPLIES 

For many years, consumers were advised to 
dispose of their unwanted medications down 
the toilet. However, we now know that chemi-
cals from over-the-counter and prescription 
medications are not always screened in water 
treatment systems, and can be discharged 
into rivers and lakes and enter our drinking 
water supplies. In 2002, the U.S. Geological 
Survey reported that some traces of common 
medicines such as acetaminophen, hormones, 
blood pressure medications, codeine, and anti-
biotics were detected in very low concentra-
tions in 80 percent of samples taken from 139 
streams across 30 states. 

Little was known about people’s exposure to 
such compounds from drinking water, so sci-
entists at the Southern Nevada Water Author-
ity in Las Vegas screened tap water from 19 
U.S. water utilities for 51 different compounds. 
The surveys were carried out between 2006 
and 2007. Of the eleven most frequently de-
tected compounds, nine were pharma-
ceuticals: 

Atenolol, a beta-blocker used to treat cardio-
vascular disease. 

Carbamazepine, a mood-stabilizing drug 
used to treat bipolar disorder. 

Estrone, an estrogen. 
Gemfibrozil, an anti-cholesterol drug. 
Meprobamate, a tranquilizer widely used in 

psychiatric treatment. 
Naproxen, a painkiller and anti-inflam-

matory. 
Phenytoin, an anticonvulsant that has been 

used to treat epilepsy. 
Sulfamethoxazole, an antibiotic used against 

the Streptococcus bacteria, which is respon-
sible for tonsillitis and other diseases. 

Trimethoprim, another antibiotic. 
Further testing of drinking water supplies 

has shown that at least 46 million people are 
exposed to trace amounts of pharmaceuticals 
through this route, while the overwhelming 
majority of U.S. communities have yet to test. 

The Environmental Protection Agency and 
other federal agencies are working to evaluate 
exposure and potential effects on humans and 
aquatic life. While we know that pharma-
ceuticals have health effects at the therapeutic 
dose, EPA is working to better understand and 
evaluate the potential risk to humans associ-
ated with long-term exposure to low con-
centrations of the same chemicals. 

Aquatic organisms may experience more 
pronounced effects than humans because 
they are continually exposed. Researchers are 

finding evidence that even extremely diluted 
concentrations of pharmaceutical residues 
harm fish, frogs, and other aquatic species in 
the wild. Pharmaceuticals are seen as a 
source of the endocrine disrupting compounds 
in wastewater effluent that are suspected of 
causing the high rate of intersex characteris-
tics detected in certain species of smallmouth 
bass found in the Potomac River. In addition, 
even small amounts of antibiotics that are not 
captured by wastewater treatment systems 
can kill off natural bacteria in waterways, en-
courage microbes to become drug-resistant, 
and poison fish. EPA is monitoring fish tissue 
and water samples in developed and urban 
areas across the country to produce a statis-
tically representative estimate of the occur-
rence of pharmaceuticals in fish tissue and 
waterways. 

EPA is also researching whether higher- 
level water treatment strategies can remove 
pharmaceuticals from wastewater and drinking 
water. EPA advises that while most pharma-
ceuticals from human sources are entering 
water through natural biological functions, it is 
important for the public to understand that 
they can help prevent pollution of our water-
ways by not using the toilet as a trash can for 
unused medications. 

ABUSE OF PRESCRIPTION DRUGS 
This legislation will address not only the 

risks to our water supply, but will have public 
health benefits. Several studies of drug abuse 
patterns indicate that nonmedical use of pre-
scription drugs is increasing. Last fall, the 
Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services 
Administration of the Department of Health 
and Human Services released the results of 
the nation’s largest substance use assess-
ment, the National Survey on Drug Use and 
Health. For 2007, the study showed that co-
caine and methamphetamine use among 
young adults dropped significantly, but that 
abuse of prescription drugs increased. Among 
young adults ages 18 to 25, the level of cur-
rent nonmedical use of prescription pain re-
lievers has risen 12 percent. 

Results of a separate study of seventh 
through twelfth grade students were released 
in 2005 by the Partnership for a Drug-Free 
America. The Partnership Attitude Tracking 
Study tracks consumers’ exposure to and atti-
tudes about drugs. The study focuses on per-
ceived risk and social attitudes. For the first 
time in its seventeen-year history, the study 
found that teenagers are more likely to have 
abused a prescription pain medication to get 
high than they are to have experimented with 
a variety of illicit drugs including Ecstasy, co-
caine, crack, and LSD. The study reported 
that nearly one in five teenagers, or 4.3 million 
teenagers nationally, reported using the con-
trolled substance Vicodin without a prescrip-
tion; approximately ten percent, or 2.3 million 
teens nationally, reported using the controlled 
substance OxyContin without a prescription; 
and ten percent, or 2.3 million teenagers na-
tionally, reported having used prescription 
stimulants, Ritalin and/or Adderall, without a 
prescription. Fifty percent of the teenagers 
surveyed indicated that prescription drugs are 
widely available; a third indicated that they 
were easy to purchase over the Internet; and 
63 percent said they could easily obtain pre-
scription opiates and painkillers from their own 
home. 

The 2006 National Institute of Drug Abuse 
survey of drug use by teens in the eighth, 

tenth, and twelfth grades, ‘‘Monitoring the Fu-
ture: National Results on Adolescent Drug 
Use’’, found that past-year nonmedical use of 
Vicodin remained high among all three grades, 
with nearly one in ten high school seniors 
using it in the past year. Despite a drop from 
2005 to 2006 in past-year abuse of OxyContin 
among twelfth graders (from 5.5 percent to 4.3 
percent), there had been no such decline 
among the eighth and tenth grade students, 
and the rate of use among the youngest stu-
dents had increased significantly since it was 
included in the survey in 2002. 

The consequences of prescription drug 
abuse are seen in the data collected by the 
Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services 
Administration on emergency room visits. In 
the latest data, ‘‘Drug Abuse Warning Network 
(DAWN), 2005: National Estimates of Drug- 
Related Emergency Department Visits,’’ 
SAMHSA estimates that about 599,000 emer-
gency department visits involved nonmedical 
use of prescription or over-the-counter drugs 
or dietary supplements, a 21 percent increase 
over 2004. Of the 599,000 visits, 172,000 in-
volved benzodiazepines and 196,000 involved 
opiates. Overall, controlled substances rep-
resented 66 percent of the estimated emer-
gency department visits. Between 2004 and 
2005, the number of visits involving opiates in-
creased 24 percent and the number involving 
benzodiazepines increased 19 percent. About 
a third (200,000) of all visits involving nonmed-
ical use of pharmaceuticals resulted in admis-
sion to the hospital; about 66,000 of those in-
dividuals were admitted to critical care units; 
1,365 of the visits ended with the death of the 
patient. 

The most recent data available in the Na-
tional Poison Data Base compiled by the 
American Association of Poison Control Cen-
ters show that in 2006 there were 21 pharma-
ceutical-associated fatalities in children under 
age 6, and 47 such fatalities in children 13 to 
19 years. We may never know how many of 
these incidents affecting our children and 
youth are due to access to unused medica-
tions found in the home. Even so, it is impor-
tant to look for opportunities to reduce the fre-
quency of these incidents. 

LOCAL AND STATE PROGRAMS OPERATED UNDER 
EXISTING LAW 

The Drug Enforcement Administration ad-
ministers the Controlled Substances Act and 
its implementing regulations to ensure an ade-
quate supply of controlled substances for le-
gitimate medical, scientific, research, and in-
dustrial purposes, and to deter the diversion of 
controlled substances to illegal purposes. Con-
trolled substances are drugs that have a po-
tential for abuse and psychological and phys-
ical dependence; these include opiates, stimu-
lants, depressants, hallucinogens, anabolic 
steroids, and drugs that are immediate precur-
sors of these classes of substances. The sub-
stances are divided into five schedules. 
Schedule I substances have a high potential 
for abuse and have no accepted medical use 
in treatment in the United States. These sub-
stances may only be used for research, chem-
ical analysis, or manufacture of other drugs. 
Schedule II–V substances have accepted 
medical uses and also have potential for 
abuse and psychological and physical depend-
ence. Virtually all Schedule II–V controlled 
substances are available only under a pre-
scription written by a practitioner licensed by 
the State 
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and registered with DEA to dispense the sub-
stances. Overall, controlled substances con-
stitute about 10 percent of all prescriptions 
written in the United States. 

In enacting the Controlled Substances Act, 
Congress sought to control the diversion of 
pharmaceutical controlled substances into illicit 
markets by establishing a ‘‘closed system’’ of 
drug distribution governing the legitimate han-
dlers of controlled substances. Under this 
closed system, all legitimate manufacturers, 
distributors, and dispensers of controlled sub-
stances must register with DEA and maintain 
strict accounting for all controlled substance 
transactions. DEA advises that current law 
does not allow a DEA registrant, such as a re-
tail pharmacy, to acquire a controlled sub-
stance from a non-registrant, such as an indi-
vidual patient, even for purposes of disposal. 
The individual determines whether or when to 
dispose of unneeded medications, although 
DEA recommends that controlled substances 
be disposed of in a way that does not allow 
them to be easily retrieved. 

Communities have responded to the public 
health and environmental problems posed by 
unused pharmaceuticals by developing several 
different models of take-back and collection 
programs at the State or local level, including: 

Collecting unwanted pharmaceuticals at 
pharmacies, grocery stores, or other retail set-
tings. 

Having citizens turn over unwanted medica-
tions to law enforcement officers. 

Accepting unwanted pharmaceuticals at 
periodic household hazardous waste collection 
events, often with law enforcement personnel 
present to take custody of controlled sub-
stances. 

Collecting unwanted pharmaceuticals 
through caregivers in residential care settings 
(i.e. hospices, nursing homes, assisted living 
facilities, boarding homes, adult family homes, 
child care programs, schools, correctional fa-
cilities, and animal boarding facilities). 

Using the U.S. Postal Service for mailing 
unwanted pharmaceuticals to a secure con-
solidation location for disposal. 

Collecting pharmaceuticals lost or aban-
doned by residents or visitors from hotels, 
campgrounds, cruise ships, homeless shelters, 
and other temporary housing or recreational 
sites. 

The volume of medications these programs 
have collected is stunning. In 2006, a one-day 
drug return program at 25 locations in Chicago 
netted 1,600 pounds of medications. Separate 
one-day take-back programs in Michigan and 
Milwaukee the same year each yielded more 
than a ton of medicine. In one day in Novem-
ber 2008, a community-based effort at the De-
troit Medical Center Surgery Center in Madi-
son Heights collected 300 pounds of prescrip-
tion and over-the-counter medicines and sent 
them to an incinerator. In one week in April 
2008, EPA’s Great Lakes Earth Day Chal-
lenge collected nearly 4.5 million pills from 
throughout the Great Lakes region. Macomb 
County, Michigan’s hazardous waste recycling 
program collects more than 1,000 pounds of 
drugs a year. 

NATIONAL GUIDELINES 
At the national level, both the public and pri-

vate sectors have taken steps to address the 
problem of disposal of unused pharma-
ceuticals. In 2007, The White House Office of 
National Drug Control Policy, the Department 
of Health and Human Services, and EPA joint-

ly released new guidelines for the proper dis-
posal of unused, unneeded, or expired pre-
scription drugs. The guidelines are designed 
to reduce the diversion of prescription drugs, 
while also protecting the environment. The 
new guidelines urge Americans to: 

Take unused, unneeded, or expired pre-
scription drugs out of their original containers. 

Mix the prescription drugs with an undesir-
able substance, like used coffee grounds or 
kitty litter, and put them in impermeable, non- 
descript containers, such as empty cans or 
sealable bags, further ensuring that the drugs 
are not diverted or accidentally ingested by 
children or pets. 

Throw these containers in the trash. 
Flush prescription drugs down the toilet only 

if the accompanying patient information spe-
cifically instructs it is safe to do so. 

Return unused, unneeded, or expired pre-
scription drugs to pharmaceutical take-back lo-
cations that allow the public to bring unused 
drugs to a central location for safe disposal. 

In addition, the pharmacy profession 
through the American Pharmacists Association 
has partnered with the Pharmaceutical Re-
search and Manufacturers of America and the 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service in establishing 
the SMARxT DISPOSAL program to help pro-
tect the country’s fish and aquatic resources. 
SMARxT DISPOSAL is a consumer aware-
ness-heightening program that highlights the 
environmental threat posed by medications 
that are disposed of improperly, with the key 
message being ‘‘crush, don’t flush.’’ It encour-
ages consumers to dispose of most unused 
medications in household trash rather than 
through the wastewater system, to take ad-
vantage of state and local medication collec-
tion programs, and to consult with a phar-
macist should any questions arise. 

INTERNATIONAL PROGRAMS 
Under British Columbia’s Medications Re-

turn Program, the public can return expired or 
unused medications at participating community 
pharmacies across British Columbia. The 
pharmaceutical industry voluntarily established 
the program in November 1996. In 1997, pro-
vincial legislation made all brand-owners of 
pharmaceutical products responsible for the 
collection and management of their left-over 
products. This program allows consumers to 
return unused or expired medications at no 
charge to over 90 percent of participating 
pharmacies in the province. 

Spain’s Integrated Waste Management Sys-
tem (SIGRE) allows citizens to return pack-
aging and leftover medicines to pharmacies 
across the country free of charge. The pro-
gram has been in place since 2002 and is 
funded by the pharmaceutical industry. Col-
lected wastes are taken to a central proc-
essing facility for recycling or destruction. 

France’s medicine take-back program, es-
tablished in 1995, is an industry-funded sys-
tem that is run collaboratively among manu-
facturers, wholesalers, and community phar-
macies. Households are invited to return all 
unused medicines and packaging. Bags and 
leaflets are handed out at the time of dis-
pensing; window stickers and posters reinforce 
the message of safe disposal. 

HAZARDOUS PHARMACEUTICAL WASTE 
EPA has offered its support of pharma-

ceutical take-back programs by proposing to 
revise its rules for managing hazardous phar-
maceutical waste. A small proportion of phar-
maceutical waste meets EPA’s definition of 

hazardous waste. The proposed amendment 
to EPA’s universal waste rule would improve 
the management of hazardous pharmaceutical 
waste by providing a more streamlined waste 
management system, while ensuring that the 
waste is sent to hazardous waste manage-
ment facilities, rather than municipal landfills, 
for final disposal. The streamlined standards 
include modified requirements for storage, la-
beling and marking, preparing the waste for 
shipment offsite, employee training, response 
to releases, and notification. In addition, no 
manifest would be required to transport the 
waste. This management system could also 
be used for safely collecting, transporting, and 
disposing of unwanted non-hazardous phar-
maceuticals as part of a take-back program. 
Should these proposed rules be finalized, 
states operating EPA-authorized hazardous 
waste programs could adopt them to support 
their take-back programs. 

WHAT THIS BILL WOULD DO 
The Safe Drug Disposal Act of 2009 

amends the Controlled Substances Act to 
allow end users, or caretakers of an end user, 
to safely dispose of unused prescription drugs 
and over-the-counter drugs through DEA-ap-
proved, state-run, drug take-back programs. 

Accumulation of dispensed controlled sub-
stances in the hands of individual or institu-
tional care takers, including those caring for 
animals, can be a serious concern. Long-term 
care facilities, nursing homes, hospitals, jails, 
schools, and veterinary clinics may act in a 
custodial capacity, holding controlled sub-
stances that are prescribed for an individual 
and belong to that individual. The care taker 
dispenses these medications as directed by a 
medical practitioner. As a result of these dis-
pensing practices, when a patient dies, leaves 
the facility or their medication is discontinued 
or changed, the care taker may be left with 
excess controlled substances that must be 
disposed. Under present law, these care tak-
ers may dispose of controlled substances di-
rectly, but, unless they are registered with 
DEA, they may not transfer controlled sub-
stances that have been dispensed to an indi-
vidual to a DEA-registered entity for disposal. 

Specifically, this bill directs DEA, within one 
year, to create five approved drug take-back 
program models from which states may 
choose. Should a state seek to implement a 
model not listed among those five DEA ap-
proved models, a state must seek approval 
from DEA for the modified version. In creating 
the five specific drug take back program mod-
els, DEA must comply with a specific set of 
criteria: 

Protecting the public safety. 
Allowing the ultimate user to dispose of their 

unused drugs though persons other than law 
enforcement. 

Respecting environmentally sound practices 
for disposal (take-back programs may not in-
clude the disposal of drugs through public wa-
terways or municipal solid waste landfills). 

Being cost-effective for the state. 
Including take-back program options for 

both rural and urban locations. 
Successful take-back programs are likely to 

receive substantial volumes of medications, 
most of which will not be controlled sub-
stances. Under the Controlled Substances Act, 
Congress established a ‘‘closed system’’ of 
distribution designed to prevent the diversion 
of controlled substances. As part of this closed 
system, all persons who lawfully handle con-
trolled substances must be either registered 
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with DEA or exempt from registration by the 
Act or by DEA regulations. Another central 
element of this closed system is that DEA reg-
istrants must maintain strict records of all 
transactions in controlled substances. Con-
sistent with the Controlled Substances Act, 
current DEA regulations employ a system to 
account for all controlled substances received, 
stored, distributed, dispensed, or otherwise 
disposed of. 

Take-back programs are unlikely to have 
the resources to separate controlled sub-
stances from other medications or to provide 
a detailed accounting of the kind contemplated 
in the Controlled Substances Act. Take-back 
programs currently in operation have dem-
onstrated that it is possible nonetheless to 
protect against diversion. It will be particularly 
important for DEA model programs to provide 
methods for tracking collected medications 
that are cost-effective for the state to imple-
ment and operate. 

Finally, the Safe Drug Disposal Act prohibits 
pharmaceutical companies from recom-
mending flushing as a means of disposal on 
prescription drug labels. Guidelines issued by 
the White House Office of National Drug Con-
trol Policy recommend that the general public 
dispose of their waste pharmaceuticals in 
household trash, except for thirteen sub-
stances which should be flushed down the toi-
let. The federal guidelines recommend the 
flushing of these thirteen substances because 
their drug labels (required of all pharma-
ceutical products and resulting from the Food 
and Drug Administration’s approval process) 
recommend flushing. 

This bill provides that, in approving an appli-
cation for a medication, FDA shall ensure that 
the labeling not include any recommendation 
or direction to dispose of the medication by 
means of a public or private wastewater treat-
ment system, such as by flushing down the 
toilet. The bill also directs FDA to conduct a 
review of the labeling of medications already 
on the market, and to order any labeling that 
includes a recommendation or direction to dis-
pose of the medication by means of a public 
or private wastewater treatment system, such 
as by flushing down the toilet, to be revised to 
exclude that recommendation or direction. 
This order would be required to be issued 
within one year of enactment of the bill. 

CONCLUSION 

Madam Speaker, it is clear that the lack of 
an effective disposal mechanism for excess 
controlled substances and other pharma-
ceuticals, including over-the-counter medica-
tions, is contributing to contamination of our 
drinking water supply and putting aquatic wild-
life at risk. It is also associated with a dan-
gerous increase in nonmedical use of pharma-
ceuticals, especially among our young people. 
While it is easy to identify the problem, it is 
more difficult to devise a solution that con-
sumers and law enforcement professionals will 
both accept. This bill will allow States to adopt 
take-back programs suited to the needs of 
their communities, and as such will help our 
nation to move toward a comprehensive solu-
tion. 

RESOLUTION CALLING ON THE 
EGYPTIAN GOVERNMENT TO RE-
SPECT HUMAN RIGHTS AND RE-
LIGIOUS FREEDOM 

HON. FRANK R. WOLF 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. WOLF. Madam Speaker, I rise today to 
ask my colleagues to join me in calling on the 
Egyptian government to respect human rights 
and religious freedom by supporting the res 
which I have just introduced. 

Each year the United States gives Egypt ap-
proximately $1.5 billion in foreign military as-
sistance—with no strings attached. No strings 
attached. 

The United States gives Egypt $1.5 billion a 
year and the Egyptian government continues 
to arbitrarily detain and brutally torture human 
rights and democracy activists, bloggers, and 
members of opposition political parties in its 
attempt to suppress dissent. 

The United States gives Egypt $1.5 billion a 
year and the government of Egypt continues 
to show utter and blatant disregard for human 
rights and religious freedom. 

The United States gives Egypt $1.5 billion a 
year and Egypt continues to allow weapons to 
be smuggled to Hamas through elaborate net-
works of underground tunnels. 

The United States gives Egypt $1.5 billion a 
year and Egyptian government deploys an ar-
senal of Washington’s heavy hitter lobbyists to 
peddle excuses for the deplorable conduct of 
the Egyptian government. 

If you speak to the Egyptian on the street, 
you will find that they long for freedom. They 
long to speak without censure, assemble in 
absence of fear and worship in peace. So I 
call on the Egyptian government to respect 
these fundamental rights. 

We too often forget how we are blessed to 
live in the United States of America. But to 
whom much is given, much is required. Amer-
ica has a responsibility to the world. 

President Ronald Reagan once said that the 
Constitution is ‘‘a kind of covenant. It is a cov-
enant we’ve made not only with ourselves but 
with all of mankind.’’ 

We have a rare opportunity before us. The 
fact is that we not only have the opportunity, 
we have the obligation to stand up for freedom 
where it is stifled, and to seek out justice 
where there is tyranny. 

This nation was founded upon the principle 
that every man is endowed with certain in-
alienable rights. These are the principles 
which led this nation to rise to greatness. Let 
us not turn our backs on these principles now. 

This resolution will put Congress on the 
right side of history. I urge its passage. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE 50TH AN-
NIVERSARY OF MR. AND MRS. 
ROY JOHNSON 

HON. MIKE ROGERS 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. ROGERS of Alabama. Madam Speaker, 
I respectfully request the attention of the 
House to pay recognition to an important day 

in the lives of two constituents of mine, Mr. 
and Mrs. Roy Johnson. 

On March 7, 2009, the Johnsons will cele-
brate their 50th wedding anniversary. Both 
Roy and Sybil Johnson were born in the Alex-
andria/Saks area of Alabama. In fact, they 
were high school sweethearts. Over the years, 
Roy and Sybil have been blessed with two 
daughters, Delane O’Kelley and Ginger Gard-
ner; and 4 grandchildren, Grant, Gray, Bradley 
and Brock. The Johnsons now also have one 
great grandchild, Katlyn Grace. 

I would like to congratulate Roy and Sybil 
Johnson for reaching this important milestone 
in their lives. They are shining examples of 
love and dedication for us all, and I wish them 
and their family all the best at this important 
occasion. 

f 

ON RECOGNIZING NATIONAL 
PEACE CORPS WEEK AND THE 
48TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE 
PEACE CORPS 

HON. MAZIE K. HIRONO 
OF HAWAII 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Ms. HIRONO. Madam Speaker, I rise today 
to celebrate National Peace Corps Week 
(February 23–March 2) and recognize the 48 
years of commitment to peace made by our 
nation’s Peace Corps volunteers. 

Following a call to service by President 
John F. Kennedy, more than 195,000 Ameri-
cans have served our country in the cause of 
peace by living and working in 139 developing 
nations. 

Currently, 7,876 Peace Corp volunteers are 
making significant and lasting contributions to 
improve the lives of individuals and commu-
nities in 76 countries. This selfless group in-
cludes the following volunteers from Hawaii: 
Claire Albrecht in Zambia; Kristel Balbarino 
and Holly Horcajo in Nicaragua; Jack Chow 
and Noa Thomas in Vanuatu, Theresa Duddy 
in Madagascar; Rachel Grossman in Ukraine; 
Ashley Jones in Micronesia; Kevin Kalhoefer 
in Cambodia; Serette Kaminski in Niger; Ni-
cole Nakama in Botswana; Kevin Schmitz in 
Dominican Republic; Mai Shintani in Gambia; 
and Theodore Varns in Guatemala. 

I also want to recognize and thank the many 
Peace Corps alumni who reside in Hawaii. I 
have many friends who are former Peace 
Corps members. To a person, each has told 
me that their time of service had a major im-
pact on their lives. 

Aloha and mahalo to all Peace Crops volun-
teers past and present for your work in 
strengthening the ties of friendship and under-
standing between the people of the United 
States and others around the world. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE PEACE CORPS 
VOLUNTEERS FROM OREGON’S 
3RD DISTRICT 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, February 26, 2009 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Madam Speaker, Presi-
dent Kennedy, speaking 48 years ago at the 
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